CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Tretower Village Hall on 4th June 2015 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs K West, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs C Morfett, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, S McLennan, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.  
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs T Sinnett and AA Harries.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations made. 
Minutes of the Annual and Monthly meetings held at the Cwmdu Village Hall on 14th May 2015 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising from the Annual Meeting on 14th May 2015
Council’s Financial Report

1. The Clerk sent the signed and approved Annual Return to BDO, the External Auditor with the required supporting documentation on 18th May 2015 in time for the Council’s Audit date of 3rd June 2015.

2. The Clerk wrote to the Internal Auditor, Bronwen Bermingham, on 15th May 2015 to confirm that the Council would like her to continue with the Internal Audit for the Council. This was in line with the recommendations in paragraph 168 of the December 2014 amendments to the Governance and Accountability for Local Councils in Wales – A Practitioners Guide (2011). 
Matters Arising from the Monthly Meeting on 14th May 2015

1. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. Cwmdu and District Community Council will be hosting the next Five Councils Liaison Meeting at the Bwlch Village Hall at 1900hrs on Thursday 16th July 2015. The Clerk was to ask the other Councils for agenda items by 1st July 2015. The following Agenda items were suggested – An update on Maes –y- Ffynnon and delays on replying to correspondence by PCC. The Friends of Crickhowell Library have been invited to talk to the Five Councils and Llangattock Council has suggested the WAG Bill about reforming Local Government. The Buffet arrangements will be decided at the 2nd July 2015 meeting. There was a discussion about the format of the Liaison meetings and it was thought that recent Five Councils Liaison Meetings were too formal with declarations of interest, apologies and matters arising from minutes of previous meetings. The Liaison meetings were intended as a forum where the five local councils could exchange views, no decisions were taken and notes, as opposed to minutes, have only been produced in the last few years.
2. St John’s Close Tretower. The Clerk wrote to the Complaints section at Customer Services, PCC to complain about the lack of response from the Housing Officer, PCC in accordance with the procedure detailed in the Powys Corporate Charter for Dealing with the Public. He copied the letter to Mr Shane Thomas, Democratic Support Manager, CEO’s Office, PCC in line with the previous correspondence between the Customer Services Manager and Cllr S McLennan from previous complaints. There were replies from the Customer Services, PCC and Mr Shane Thomas which acknowledged receiving the council’s letters of complaint. The Council was also informed that it should receive a response by the 22nd June 2015.
3. Bwlch War Memorial. The Clerk asked the police for a police report number so that the drivers who damaged the memorial could be made responsible under their car insurance policies to pay for the damage to be repaired. 
Highways
1.Footpath to Gate Shop in Bwlch. CCllr Mrs K Silk informed the Council that the footpath was number two on the list for this year’s budget.
2. Mr Jones visited the farmer who had been storing bales and plainings on the U503 verge (the road from Cwmdu Church to the caravan site). The farmer informed him that he would move them as soon as possible. It was reported that the bales had been moved to the field and half of the plainings had been moved. This was to be monitored. It was noted that the Highways supervisor had informed the Clerk that he would arrange to clear the edges of the road where it was very narrow and deposit the scrapings on to the grass verges when the plainings had been removed. The Clerk would check on this with Mr Jones.
3. The Councillors commented that Highways problems were being resolved fairly quickly and that the new liaison between the Council and the Local Highways Supervisor was working well. Cllr S McLennan reported that the grass verges had been cut in Bwlch and he stated that he would email Mr Allun Jones, the Highways Supervisor to thank him on behalf of the Council for the work that had been carried out in the Cwmdu and District Community Council area. 

Correspondence
1. Email 1st June 2015 PCC with details of changes to be made to the collection of plastic film – stretchy plastic items such as carrier bags etc. These items will no longer be collected at the kerbside or at recycling centres. Copies were handed out to the Councillors and will also be placed in the notice boards.

2. Email 1st June 2015 Powys Health and Well Being Action Group – Newsletter No 1 – Copies were handed out to the Councillors.
3. Email 27th May 2015 Dyfed-Powys Police & Crime Commissioner’s Office with a link to give your views to the National Rural Crime Survey – www.NationalRuralCrimeNetwork.net  N.B. The Councillors reported that there had been criminal activity in the Bwlch and the surrounding Council area on Monday 1st June 2015 and they were disappointed that the Police had not informed the local Councillors about this. The Clerk was to make enquiries with the Police. 
4. Email 26th May 2015 Dyfed-Powys Police & Crime Commissioner quarterly update.

5. Letter 30th May 2015 with the Agenda for the Crickhowell Health Focus Group meeting at the Llangattock Village Hall on Wednesday 10th June 2015 at 1830hrs.
6. Email 1st June 2015 PCC with consultation on the Powys Local Development Plan.

7. Email 1st June 2015 PAVO ebriefing for June 2015.

8. Emails 21st & 28th May 2015 BBNPA with details of Planning Aid Wales Training Workshop at Elim Church Centre, Brecon on Monday 29th June 2015 between 1000hrs – 1300hrs. This email is to be copied to all Councillors.
9. Email 1st June 2015 One Voice Wales with the Agenda for a conference at the Royal Welsh Showground on 8th July 2015.

10. Email 22nd May 2015 One Voice Wales – Registration of Members Interests. This is a letter which informed the Council that all Councillors had to complete a six page letter with a register of their interests and the Clerk had to record this information on the Council website. This was to comply with the Local Government (Democracy) (Wales) Act 2013 wef. 1st May 2015.

11. Email 28th May 2015 One Voice Wales – IMPORTANT – Clarification on Registration of Interests. This clarified the previous email and confirmed that our Council procedures are correct. Councillors are required to declare a personal and, if appropriate, prejudicial interest in relation to pertinent matters when they are present at meetings. They must give written confirmation of the interest to the Clerk at the meeting which the Clerk should record in the minutes and keep a record of interests disclosed at meetings.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 15th May to 26th May 2015 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. 
Planning
There were no planning applications to discuss at this meeting.
Accounts
1. Letter from Bronwen Bermingham, the Internal Auditor acknowledged the letter of engagement sent to her by the Council asking her to continue with the Council’s Internal Audit.
2.  Bank Balance  - £5457.18 – Council - £3707.18  and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00 
Cwmdu School Playing Fields and Allotments 
The Clerk wrote to the contractor on 18th February 2015 and asked for some more details about the move of the climbing frame. He asked the contractor if he would provide a safety certificate or “fit to use” certificate to cover our public liability insurance. He also asked if a suitable base would be provided because children played under the platform. There has not been a reply from the contractor so the Clerk wrote again on 21st April 2015 but has not received a reply from that email either. Cllr Mrs JE Block reported that there had been children playing on the climbing frame. The Councillors were concerned about this as it had not been made safe by the contractor. The Clerk was to put a suitable notice on the climbing frame.
Cllr Mrs JE Block also stated that she was informed that there would be a Village Social organised by the Allotments / Village Hall on 5th July 2015. The Councillors were concerned that they had not been informed about this as the Council was paying for the rent and upkeep of the playing fields and there could be Public Liability Insurance implications. The Councillors were then informed that it was the allotment field involved and not the playing fields.
An email from Ian Brooks on 29th April 2015 complained that students from the Art school were blocking the entrance to the allotments. Cllr Mrs C Morfett said she would go and have a word about that with the Art School Staff. An email dated 20th May 2015 stated that the parking situation had improved and he was going to liaise with the Art School reference parking. 
There was a complaint from the Councillors that one of the allotment plots had an orange building site fence around the plot. It was felt that this was not in keeping with the national park and the Clerk was to write to the CSEG / Steering group and ask for it to be removed. The Clerk wrote to the steering group on 20th May 2015 about the orange fencing and had a reply which reassured the Council that the fence was a temporary measure until the proper rabbit fencing was delivered.
It was reported that individuals were racing around the allotments on scrambler bikes. The Councillors decided that the appropriate action would be to have a quiet word with whoever was riding the bikes and ask them to stop and that would be the end of the matter with no further action to be taken.
The Clerk was asked to confirm that the allotment steering group has public liability insurance.

Community Broadband for Cwmdu and Tretower
There was a meeting in the Cwmdu Village Hall on 18th May 2015 concerning community broadband for Tretower and Cwmdu.  Kirsty Williams, AM, CCllr Mrs K Silk and Cllr Mrs C Morfett attended with approximately 40 local residents. Cllr Mrs C Morfett briefed the Councillors about the meeting which provided information about wireless broadband provided by Brecon based Rural Technologies Wales. She said that an email address would be provided for residents to apply for extra speed broadband and there would be information about available grants from WAG.
Councillors Points            
1. There were many complaints about the delays to repairs to the phone lines in the Community Council area as some residents had not had phone connections for several weeks. This problem was made worse by not having mobile phone reception.
2. Cllr RDH Jackson asked what was the latest news on the proposed merger between PCC and the Health Board. CCllr Mrs K Silk explained that there were many difficulties about this merger and at the moment some offices were sharing information.
Meeting Closed at 2030hrs. 
